
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF  
THE PERSONAL FINANCE SOCIETY 

HELD AT 2.00PM ON TUESDAY, 19 SEPTEMBER 2023 
 
 
MEMBER QUESTIONS 
 
Governance 
 

• Simon Haydock asked why CII had powers over the Society and why the PFS could not 
stand on its own. THE CHAIR reported that the PFS was formed in 2004 – a merger 
between the Society of Financial Advisers (owned by the CII) and the Life Insurance 
Association (LIA). The PFS Articles of Association drafted at the time were an important 
document as they sought to protect the merging parties by ensuring the Society would 
do what it was meant to be doing. The Articles were clear that Members had oversight 
mechanisms such as the AGM and the ability to appoint Member Directors; CII also had 
oversight of what the Society was doing through its approval of the business plan and 
strategy, as well its ability to appoint Institute Directors. 

• Dr Peter Williams believed that the current Board was not representative, with too many 
CII appointees who had little or no knowledge of financial advice or the PFS. He asked 
what action was being taken to appoint more Member Directors and reduce the number 
of CII appointees. THE CHAIR reported that the Board was very keen to appoint more 
Member Directors – a recruitment process had been taking place recently and new 
Member Directors were expected shortly. The Board was also aware that PFS members 
were a very diverse group of people, in terms of the services they provided and the size 
of organisations for which they worked. It was hoped that the membership value 
propositions could be differentiated in future to reflect that diversity of backgrounds. 

• Keith Button asked when members’ questions and concerns from late 2022 and early 
2023 would be addressed in the public domain. Peter Sudlow asked for a statement 
about the disagreements between the PFS and CII. THE INTERIM CEO noted that his 
appointment had taken place during the recent challenging period, but it was not for him 
to speak on behalf of the current or former PFS Board members – any statement on the 
situation should be made by the Board itself. Speaking openly to members and 
acknowledging the challenges was important, but it would not be right to be dominated 
by the past. There was a need to move to a more operationally sound environment, 
which was the current focus. THE PRESIDENT added that the challenging period was 
in the past and it was now time to move on. He believed in the potential of the PFS and 
its members and felt enthusiastic about the impact they could have on society. 

• Terry Stuart asked how the average member could be reassured and have confidence 
that the interests of the PFS would be put first – he felt that it was not entirely transparent 
to the membership what was happening at the time of the dispute. He believed it was 
not enough for Directors appointed through CII influence to state that the situation had 
been resolved. Carla Brown as a member-appointed Director, felt that it had been 
refreshing for everyone to come together at the recent Board Strategy Day. There was 
now a clear focus on putting PFS interests first. Communication was key and was 
something the Board was keen to address, so that members could be happy with what 
they were doing. THE PRESIDENT reported that he had had positive conversations over 
the last few months with the CII CEO, its Board Chair and the CII President – there was 
a desire to reset how the two bodies worked together. He had chosen to remain as a 
Board member during this difficult period as he believed that the direction of travel was 
positive. He looked forward to next year’s AGM when discussions could be about the 
progress made. 

• Dennis Hall asked how SMEs, which were the majority of organisations in the sector, 
were to be represented on the Board. THE CHAIR reiterated that the current recruitment 



drive was seeking to find Board members who represented the diversity of the PFS 
membership. 

• Darren Cooke asked why members were not allowed to vote on Institute-appointed 
Directors. THE CHAIR reported that the Articles of Association were clear on the matter. 
Historically the CII had appointed full-time employees as Institute Directors, who did not 
necessarily have governance expertise and found it difficult, given their status, to take 
an independent view. He believed the CII had been brave in recent months when they 
appointed Institute Directors who were technically employed, in order to comply with the 
Articles, but whose allegiance was unequivocal in doing what was best for the PFS and 
its membership. 

• Richard Briggs asked about how the Institute Directors complied with their common law 
fiduciary duties to PFS members. THE INTERIM CEO said that he would like to move 
away from the phrases “Institute Director” and “Member Director”, as they were all 
Directors, with a very clear fiduciary responsibility under the Companies Act. There was 
a difference in skill set, as would be the case for any company’s Board of Directors – an 
annual skills evaluation took place to identify gaps. 

• Paul Tunnell asked for confirmation that the deregistration issue had been resolved and 
would not happen. THE INTERIM CEO reported that, from his conversations with CII 
executives, he had confidence that such a move was not on the horizon. The focus was 
now to modernise the PFS, with many opportunities to revitalize it for the benefit of a 
relatively young profession.  

 
Membership 

 

• A question had been received in advance about the reasons for becoming a PFS 
member. Carla Brown believed that, with the new Board in place, focusing on how to 
serve members better, the PFS was the pre-eminent professional body in the UK with 
40,000 members, but with a global membership so that there were opportunities to 
exchange ideas and gain credibility worldwide and with the public. As a professional 
body, our ethos was around standards, professionalism and trust – it was what the public 
sought when they engaged with PFS members for their advice. Being part of the PFS 
gave members a framework and an opportunity to develop their career based on world-
class learning, qualifications and CPD. Community, credibility and career were three 
good reasons to remain a PFS member. THE PRESIDENT added that there was 
something for everybody, at every stage in their work life – accessing the membership 
section on the PFS website gave valuable insights in how careers could be progressed 
and the value of being part of a community. 

 
Finance 

 

• A question had been received on the CII’s financial health – whether the PFS was still 
“carrying” the CII. A further question asked whether the PFS had total control of its 
reserves. THE INTERIM CEO reported that the PFS had always had control of its 
reserves – it was for the PFS Board to decide where those funds should be best placed, 
in the interests of the PFS membership. In terms of the CII, it should be acknowledged 
that it had gone through its challenges. The CEOs of both CII and the PFS had taken 
their roles at the same time in 2022, probably neither appreciating the extent of the 
challenges that existed. He believed that CII’s CEO had made significant inroads to get 
to its current positive position, with confidence that the situation would improve further 
in the future. He did not believe that the PFS was “carrying” the CII. 

• Simon Haydock asked, given the recent profits made by the PFS, whether membership 
subscriptions might be frozen for a period. THE INTERIM CEO reported that the last 
iteration of the Board had frozen membership fees for two years, which had now come 



to an end. The Board would evaluate the situation and come to a decision shortly on 
future membership fees. 

• Alasdair Walker reported that the core question in his unanswered letter dated 1 
February 2023 to the Board related to the PFS Financial Statements, where reference 
was made to around half of member funds, around £12m, being held as a debt from the 
parent company i.e. CII. The most recently available version of the CII accounts, which 
were quite out of date, suggested that such readily realisable funds were not available. 
He asked whether the Board could confirm sight of the £12m member funds; if not, under 
their fiduciary duties to members, whether they were requesting CII to transfer the funds, 
to name terms if the CII were acting as competent trustees, which they should be able 
to do on demand. THE INTERIM CEO responded that the majority of the Board had only 
recently taken up their roles. Because of the challenges faced in the first half of 2023, 
the Board had not been able to meet with a quorum of Directors present to promulgate 
business, including addressing the letter. The PFS had just over £10m in a deposit 
account to gain interest; the rest of the funds sat in inter-company debt, in a number of 
areas, as part of normal company business. He was confident in the strength of the CII 
that he could recommend to the PFS Board that they should have no concern; that said, 
it was not for him to speak for the Board on the matter. THE CHAIR confirmed that a 
response to the letter would be provided. It was embedded in the PFS Articles of 
Association that its funds could only be used to pursue the Society’s objects – the Board 
was already considering how this would be best achieved. 

• Alasdair Walker asked whether the clause would be removed from the Articles of 
Association allowing for funds on wind up to be moved to an associated institute, as it 
seemed out of step with the message that the PFS Board acted solely for its members. 
THE CHAIR reported that seeking to amend the Articles was a serious step that would 
need to be thought through carefully. THE INTERIM CEO added that it was the right of 
the Board to consider an amendment, but to expect a new Board to make such a 
decision in the short term would be unfair; it would also need to be tested with the 
membership – whether such a change would be for the benefit of the PFS. THE 
PRESIDENT thanked Alasdair Walker for his letter and encouraged members with any 
concerns about the Society to contact the Board at any time. 

• Terry Stuart asked if members could be assured that PFS reserves would not be used 
as a cheap form of credit to plug CII’s finances. THE INTERIM CEO stated that he could 
provide such assurance and noted that the Board would rightly hold him to account as 
the operational executive on the point. 

• Susan Taylor asked why administration expenses had risen so much. THE INTERIM 
CEO reported that the 2022 challenges required independent contracting, including 
legal, finance and communication services, totalling £1.3m, which the Board at the time 
had felt was necessary to protect the Society’s reserves. Another reason for the increase 
was a return to business as usual after the Covid pandemic, including provision of events 
that had not been able to take place during that period. 

 


